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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 24th February 2009, there were present: 

Councillor


Mrs S Merrikin  (Mayor)





Mr   C Howell  (Deputy Mayor)





Mrs C Allaway-Martin





Mr   C Elsmore 





Mr   P Kay





Mr   C Lusty





Mrs H Lusty





Mrs N Hughes
Also present:

District Councillors

Mrs G Bensted




Mr   D Riley

County Councillor

Mr  P Chamberlain

Gloucestershire Constabulary
Insp C Thorley






PC J Evans
PCSO Mansfield

PUBLIC FORUM
There were no members of the public present and the Public Forum closed at 7.02pm.

APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Atherley (who was attending an event on behalf of the Mayor) Phelps, Thorne and Weston.

216.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

No declarations of interest were made.

217.  TO APPROVE MINUTES
It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on 27th January 2009 be approved and signed by the Mayor.


Proposed:  Cllr Kay

Seconded:  Cllr H Lusty


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

218.  MATTERS ARISING

The Clerk reported that two members of the public had expressed interest in the Council vacancy so a new Co option notice would be posted and they will be invited to attend the March meeting.

The Clerk said that the Council’s Standing Orders had been printed and were ready for distribution to Councillors.

219.  POLICE REPORT

PC Julie Evans reported that action was being taken to combat drug abuse and dealing in the central car park toilets.  Under age drinking in town pubs was also being tackled. She said that the Kings Head would now come under the “Pub Watch” scheme.

The Mayor said that she had been dismayed at the news that this year’s music event in Coleford would be the subject of a £32,000 policing charge.  

Insp. Thorley explained that the charge was in line with the policies already adopted by other Forces throughout the country.  Gloucestershire had not previously charged full costs but would be adopting this policy with effect from April 2009.  One sergeant and six officers would be required to police the whole event.   The charges appeared higher because it was staged over a Bank Holiday weekend.  However, it now transpired that some of the evening events would be of only 5 hours duration, Insp. Thorley said that it had been possible to negotiate the charges down to £22,000.

Insp. Thorley said that, based on past experience, it was necessary to police activities and anti-social behaviour associated with the event.  While the event Stewards would have responsibilities within the confines of the admission area of the event, he said a high visibility police operation would be mounted in order to discourage anti-social behaviour elsewhere in the town.  However it was no longer reasonable for the cost of this to be funded from Police budgets and so this had to be passed on to the event organisers.

The Mayor said that while she understood the Police position, Coleford could not afford to lose this event which brought visitors and money into the town.  The situation would be passed to the Council’s Amenities Committee for consideration.

Cllr Elsmore asked how the recently announced police reductions would affect the Forest.  Insp. Thorley said that although he was unable to give a full answer, he was unaware of anything which might suggest a reduction in police numbers within the Forest.

The Mayor said that the Council would write to the Chief Constable to ask him to expand on his recent announcement .

220.  REPLACEMENT OF TOWN CENTRE TREE

The Clerk reported that the County Council was planning to remove and replace a diseased False Acacia in the centre of Coleford.  Members noted the Aboriculturalist’s report and agreed that the tree could not be saved.
It was proposed that the tree should be replaced with a London Plane tree which would be more drought tolerant and disease resistant.


Proposed:  Cllr H Lusty

Seconded:  Cllr Kay


The Proposal was agreed unanimously.  

221.  CIVIL WAR PLAQUE

The Council noted the request from Mr Keith James on behalf of the Sealed Knot to consider erecting a plaque to raise awareness of events in Coleford during the Civil War.  Mr James said that the Sealed Knot would also like to put on a small event to co-inside with the plaque dedication, if it was approved.

It was proposed that Mr James’ suggestion be accepted


Proposed:  Cllr Elsmore

Seconded:  Cllr H Lusty


The Proposal was agreed unanimously.  

222.  TOURIST INFORMATION CENTRE

The Mayor reported that at a recent Town and Parish Council meeting, the District Council had announced proposals to close the Tourist Information Office in Coleford.  This had been opposed by all Town and Parish representatives at the meeting but the District Council still appeared determined to go ahead with the closure.  When asked for figures at the meeting the District Council was unable to say how many visitors used the Tourist Information Centre.

Members agreed that the closure would harm tourism in the area.  If cost was an issue, more could be done to sell a range of local goods at the Information Centre.

It was proposed that a letter should be sent to the District Council opposing the closure and asking for figures to show how many people used the centre.


Proposed:  Cllr Howell

Seconded:  Cllr H Lusty


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

The Mayor said that she was meeting shortly with the mayors of other towns in the Forest to consider a joint response to the closure issue. 

223.  ICY PAVEMENTS

The Clerk reported that during the recent spell of winter weather the County Council had left the responsibility for clearing snow from pavements to the Town Council.  Mr Clive Hinton of Forest Equipment Services had offered his workforce to the District Council to help clear pavements but the offer had been refused.  Mr Hinton then offered his staff to the Town Council and the offer was accepted at an agreed price.

It was agreed that responsibility needed to be clarified and it was proposed that the Town Council should write to the Government Department responsible to obtain a definitive answer to where responsibilities lay.


Proposed:  Cllr Howell

Seconded:  Cllr Kay


The proposal was accepted unanimously. 
The Mayor suggested that the Council should write a letter of thanks to Mr Hinton for his help.

For the future it would be useful to encourage local people and businesses to clear snow from outside their properties.

224.  AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Members noted the recommendations of the Amenities Committee meeting held on 17th February 2009.

Noting the projected £700,000 cost of the new pavilion at King George V Playing Fields, Cllr H Lusty said she had read recently of a community who had built a new hall for just £350,000.  It was agreed to pass the information on to the Amenities Committee for consideration.

It was noted that the cost of a flag bearing the Coleford Coat of Arms would be £649.95.

The Clerk reported that another letter of complaint had been received about slippery tiles in Mushet Walk.  It was agreed that the Clerk should write to the landowner to seek his opinion and advising that the Council was considering having the tiles removed and possibly displayed at another site.  At the same time the Clerk should obtain quotes for the work.

It was proposed that the recommendations of the Amenities Committee be accepted.


Proposed:  Cllr Kay

Seconded:  Cllr H Lusty


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

225.  BURIALS COMMITTEE

Members noted the recommendations made by the Burials Committee at the meeting held on 4th February 2009.

With reference to searches of burial records, Cllr H Lusty suggested that the wording “no charge be made for searches at this time” be inserted in the recommendation.

It was agreed that that the Clerk should clarify the wishes of the Gloucestershire Environment Trust for the positioning of a plaque at the Natural Burial Ground.

It was proposed that, subject to the above, the recommendations of the Burials Committee be accepted.


Proposed:  Cllr Kay

Seconded:  Cllr Howell


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

226. PLANNING COMMITTEE


The decisions made by the Planning Committee were noted.

227. MEMBERS REPORTS

Cllr Howell reported that he had attended a joint Code of Conduct meeting on 29th January 2009.  On 20th February he had dealt with two enquiries about burial sites and had been able to successfully show relatives the burial plots they had been looking for.  On 24th February he had attended a meeting with the District Council to discuss topple testing of headstones.  There will be a further meeting in two weeks time.

Cllr Elsmore reported that the Area Health Meeting scheduled for January had been cancelled.  He also reported that road works due to start in Coleford on 3rd March would be delayed due to a backlog of work caused by the recent spell of snow.

227. DISTRICT COUNCILLORS REPORTS  
Cllr Riley said that while he understood the Town Council’s views, the District Council’s decision regarding the Tourist Information Centre was not simply a knee jerk reaction to make savings.  Other outlets such as post offices, hotels and libraries were being considered as points for disseminating information.  A telephone line for enquiries would also be available for the public. 

228. COUNTY COUNCILLORS REPORTS

Cllr Chamberlain said that he was pleased that the Town Council was opposing the proposed closure of the Tourist Information Centre; the Forest of Dean was desperately in need of support for the tourism industry.

229.  CORRESPONDENCE
Members noted the list of items of correspondence for the month of January 2009.

198.  PAYMENTS

Members noted the payments due for the month of January 2009 and it was proposed that they be paid.


Proposed:  Cllr Kay

Seconded:  Cllr Howell

The meeting closed at 8.45pm
[image: image2.jpg]